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January 14, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for consideration and approval by the Council is a proposed ordinance relating to transit rates of fare and instituting a new program for low-income transit fares, as well as a Title VI fare equity analysis submitted pursuant to Federal Transit Administration Circular 4702.1B.  This ordinance requires an advertising period of 10 days in advance of Council action per RCW 36.32.120 (7). The 2013/2014 Biennium Budget included a proviso requiring the Metro Transit Division to undertake a comprehensive review of transit fares (Ordinance 17476, Section 116, Proviso P1).  As part of the budget adoption process, Council also reviewed a financial plan for Metro, which included an assumption for new revenue from a fare increase to take place in 2015. 
Prior to the Council’s approval of the 2013/2014 Biennium Budget, the Council also approved Motion 13806 requesting that I convene an advisory committee on mobility as an element of the health and human services safety net.  The purpose of the advisory committee was to assist in the review and development of new King County public transportation fare options for low income persons.  The advisory committee was appointed in January 2013 and was charged with several responsibilities, including reporting back to the Council by July 1, 2013. 

The advisory committee worked hard to understand the background and context of Metro’s complex fare structure, policies and financial challenges, and they were able to reach consensus on their recommendations.  These recommendations acknowledge the important role the Human Services Ticket program plays in providing mobility for the homeless and those with no income through the distribution of free tickets, and that this program should be maintained.  As outlined in their final report and recommendations, the advisory committee therefore recommended that a low income fare program be created for working poor individuals and families with incomes in the range of up to 200 percent of the federal poverty level.

The Council approved Motion 13968 accepting the final report and recommendations of the advisory committee in September 2013.  The advisory committee asked for a response from the County outlining the implementation status of their recommendations by the end of 2013.  In an effort to be responsive to this request and to balance the need for additional revenue from fares, Metro has been further exploring how to design and implement a new low-income transit fare program that could be considered as part of the next transit fare ordinance.
This proposed fare ordinance is intended to strike a balance between generating revenue from an across-the-board fare increase to all existing fares charged for the County’s public transportation services, including paratransit service, while authorizing Metro to implement a new low-income fare program at a rate of $1.50 per trip for eligible customers.  In particular, the proposed ordinance would increase transit fares for all rider groups by $0.25 and Access paratransit fares by $0.50 beginning in 2015.  This is the first transit fare increase since 2011, during which time Metro fares recovered a greater share of bus service operating costs than ever before.

In an effort to further balance the advisory committee recommendations with the practical aspects of regional fare coordination and other fare policy considerations, the new low-income fare program will be implemented via the existing smart card system for regional fare payment commonly referred to as “One Regional Card for All” (ORCA).  Implementation of a low-income fare via ORCA will likely present some opportunities for existing and new low income transit customers.  However, it will also present Metro with some unique challenges and costs related to implementation and administration, including a process for determining income eligibility.  Given the advisory committee’s recommendation to minimize Metro administrative costs and the uncertainty of Metro’s financial situation, I am sensitive to the challenges of implementing and administering this program. 
Consequently, I will be seeking assistance from third parties to help Metro with key program elements such as determining income eligibility and distribution of low-income ORCA cards.  The enclosed ordinance directs Metro to submit to the Council by June 1, 2014, for acceptance by motion, a detailed program implementation plan, including a comprehensive review of costs related to program start-up and ongoing administration.  The timing of this implementation plan will inform Council of the full cost impacts and permit an opportunity for legislative feedback in advance of my proposed 2015/2016 Biennium Budget. 
King County’s emphasis on equity and social justice was established as a countywide guiding principle in the Countywide Strategic Plan and defined in the “fair and just” Ordinance (16948).  This provides the policy basis for implementing a low-income transit fare program and would help the County in its pursuit of the stated goal to provide all people and communities with transportation choices, while minimizing the impacts on those least able to pay.  Other aspects of the fare ordinance are consistent with the County’s service excellence and financial stewardship goals.  Finally, the proposal to increase transit fare revenue in 2015 and Access paratransit fares is consistent with the fund management policies the Council has adopted to help guide Metro. 
If you have any questions about this ordinance, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, Department of Transportation, at 206-477-5910, or via email at kevin.desmond@kingcounty.gov.  
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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